Amnesty newsletter following online meeting on April 12th 2022
Present: Graham, Angela, Marsha, Brigitte (chair), Geoff, Rachel, David Williams, Roger, Anne F (newsletter writer)
Apologies: David Weekes, Dee, Nancy, Ann H
Human rights in central and eastern Europe
Brigitte welcomed Ulrike, who gave a wide-ranging talk on the situation in eastern Europe accompanied by a series of illustrations on Power Point.
Ulrike focussed on two main topics: Poland and refugees, and shrinking spaces for human rights in ‘Fortress Europe’.
Poland
· In 2015 Poland saw its first action against stricter abortion laws.  The biggest demonstration was outside the Polish embassy in London.  The appointment of judges became politicised and several judges have been disciplined for speaking out.  There have been protests about this by judges from all over Europe.  The European Commission has intervened but needs a unanimous decision to be able to act.  Some judges are still resisting but not as much as before because of the risk to their jobs.  Reproductive rights continue to be eroded.
· LGBT rights are also under threat.  There is a lot of government propaganda and people have been taking things into their own hands.
· The problem of refugees trapped between Belarus and Poland has been exacerbated by Belarus.  In order to destabilise the EU, Belarus invited refugees from Yemen, Afghanistan, Iraq, Syria, who became stuck in the no-man’s land on the Polish border. When they tried to cross into Poland, Polish border police pushed them back. There are 700 still trapped there (as of 12th April).  Some Poles helped these refugees, but there is a stark contrast with the reaction to the refugees from Ukraine.
· Ulrike showed the meeting a video of the Amnesty campaign ‘Stop Refugees Freezing’.  This campaign was supported by groups all over Europe and was very successful.
· Since the start of the war in Ukraine, Poland has taken in 2.6 million refugees.  This is the biggest refugee crisis in Europe since World War Two.  The UK should do more.  The European Commission has introduced a temporary protection directive (TPD).  
Refugees and shrinking spaces for human rights in ‘Fortress Europe’
· A statement from a volunteer supporting refugees highlighted the disparity in the treatment of Ukrainian refugees, and refugees from other parts of the world.  Ulrike showed the meeting a short video of two boats escaping Libya.  Between January and June 2021, 15,000 refugees have been intercepted by Libyan coastguards and taken to detention centres.  Amnesty has located 6,000 of them, but the whereabouts of the others is unknown.
Ulrike then took questions.  She was asked if the human rights situation is getting worse in Hungary and Poland.  She said that it was, but that she was more optimistic about Poland.  When asked what she thought was driving this, Ulrike said that there were two Hungarys, one urban and cosmopolitan, the other rural.  All media in Hungary is under government control.  Minorities such as Roma, Jews and refugees are demonised.  Poland is better off economically.  It is important to know that the main opposition in Poland before it became a member of the EU was the Catholic church, which is conservative, nationalist and traditionalist.  Ukrainian refugees are more acceptable in Poland because they are white.  Black refugees are not treated the same.  They have experienced racism and there have also apparently been attacks on Roma by far-right forces.
Booksale Saturday 18th June 9 - 5pm
Preparations continue. The collection rota was discussed.  Brigitte has circulated info about collection of new books from various publishers in central London; volunteers are needed to drive a van and/or a car to pick them up.  Six to ten rounds are probably needed.  The group agreed with predictions that there would be a lot of books this year.
Geoff has booked the church for the sale day and the garage for the storage of books.  Book sorting rota has been circulated by Ann H.  Discussion re refreshments and whether to invite the Refugee cafe as last year.  Simon has been contacted about publicity.  Graham suggested that the third British/Iranian/American prisoner Morad Tahbaz could be the campaign focus.
Action: Members to continue to volunteer for the jobs previously circulated.  
Rachel agreed to print off a map of London for Brigitte to identify the pick-up points.
Graham will update the poster.
Campaigns updates 
The meeting ran out of time, so it was agreed that members would send contributions for inclusion in this newsletter (see below)
AOB
Graham: problems with the Google groups email list.  Not all emails seem to be getting through.
Action: Graham will investigate.
Graham: last-minute action for Morad Tahbaz announced by Amnesty for Weds 13th April.  Graham said he would try to attend.
Brigitte: would like to give up country responsibility for Myanmar, as she has had no updates on the situation there for some time.
Angela: Country contacts updates have been cancelled.  Angela commended an excellent report in the New Statesman magazine about the Uyghurs.
Anne F: to look for the article online and to send the link with this newsletter.
Dates for your diary
Letter writing Tuesday 26th April
Next meeting Tuesday 10th May online on Teams (Angela to chair)
Campaigns updates
West & Central Africa (Geoff)
No new material direct from AIUK, but a Guardian article was of interest.  Mohammed Mubarak Bala, the president of the Humanist Association of Nigeria, and the subject of an earlier Amnesty Urgent Action, has been jailed for 24 years for blasphemy.  The BBC also covered this story.
Nigerian humanist jailed for 24 years after pleading guilty to blasphemy | Nigeria | The Guardian
Central America (Roger)
Mexico: Roger received a long reply in Spanish to our November letter about migrants from Central America being mistreated at the border with the USA. No surprise that the Mexican government considers that everyone, especially women and children, have their rights properly observed.
Guatemala:  After 3 years in prison Bernardo Caal, an environmental rights defender, has been released.  We wrote numerous letters about this case.
Iran (Graham)
Amnesty UK is supporting Morad Tahbaz family’s efforts to bring him home and has  launched a No-one Left Behind campaign calling for the Government to step up efforts to secure the release of all British nationals arbitrarily detained in Iran.  For more details see the AIUK press release dated 12 April 2022 https://www.amnesty.org.uk/press-releases/ukiran-daughter-morad-tahbaz-says-she-hopes-liz-truss-has-heard-familys-pleas
A second press release on the same date states that Iranian prison officials are deliberately denying seriously ill prisoners lifesaving healthcare and refusing to investigate unlawful deaths in custody, Amnesty International said today. The Amnesty report documents 96 prisoner deaths since 2010, though real figure could be far higher. Details can be found: https://www.amnesty.org.uk/press-releases/iran-seriously-ill-prisoners-denied-medical-care-and-left-die-new-report
* Sedition in HongKong (Angela)
6 people were arrested in HongKong after ‘clapping’ during a hearing of activist Chow Hang-tung where she supported the victims of the 1989 Tiananmen crackdown in Beijing. They were charged with sedition on 6 May 2022. 
Another nail in the coffin of free speech. NO ACTION at present.
* Saudi Arabia: Uyghur girl,13, among four ‘ facing deportation’ and torture in China (Angela) 
AI have reported that Saudi authorities must immediately release 4 Uyghurs, including a 13 year old girl and her mother. They are at grave risk of being taken to repressive internment camps if sent back to China. AI fears that deportation plans for the group may already be underway. NO ACTION at present. 
* Update from Nikita White the AI Australian Campaigner (Angela)
A plea to send individual emails to the Chinese Ambassador concerning the ‘disappeared’. This plea coincides with a visit to Xinjiang by the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights, Michelle Bachelet. During the visit, the Chinese government will want to show the High Commissioner and the world that Uyghurs in Xinjiang are free. It would be apposite to state the opposite in stringent emails from around the world. ACTION: An email will be sent with details on how to join the action. 
Mexico (Anne F)
I received a long (6-page) reply in Spanish to my letter of 23rd November 2021 about the mistreatment of migrants in Mexico.  It was delivered by Parcel Force in an Express Mail Service envelope.
Link to the New Statesman
https://www.newstatesman.com/uyghur-special
